East Whiteland Township
Planning Commission
Wednesday – February 27, 2019
Minutes

Members Present: Deb Abel, Chair; Jeff Broadbelt, Vice Chair; Dante Bradley; Peter Fixler; John Laumer;
and Todd Asousa.

Also Present: Zachary Barner, Director Planning & Development; Brittany Bulger, Planning Coordinator; John Walko, Deputy Township Solicitor; Darrell Becker, Township Engineer. 

Call to Order:
Ms. Abel called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m. and led the pledge of allegiance. 
Minutes:
Approval of the January 23, 2019 meeting minutes. 
Action: Mr. Bradley made a motion, seconded by Mr. Asousa, to approve the minutes as drafted, with one edit to include that Mr. Bradley had been present at the meeting. 
The motion carried unanimously (6-0) 
Presentation:
Project Overview of “East Whiteland Train Station Feasibility Study” by Project Team (various) 

Natasha Manbeck, Project Lead from McMahon Associates, provided a detailed overview of the project – which seeks to explore siting considerations, access improvements, and ridership projections for a future regional rail station on the Paoli-Thorndale line, which runs through the southern portion of Township (south of Lancaster Avenue). Two potential sites have been identified – one on Three Tun Road, the other directly adjacent to the Immaculata Campus. Both locations would require significant public investment to rail infrastructure, site improvements, and roadway improvements. The Final Report will be published in June of 2019.

Developments:
1. 2018-10-SD for “HP Flanagan” / “Bacton Way” (HP Flanagan, Inc.) – Preliminary Subdivision & Land Development application for the construction of six (6) new single-family detached homes utilizing cluster development and open space design provisions. Each home will be served by individual driveways from the existing public streets, on-lot stormwater management, and public sewer. The properties, located at the intersection of N. Bacton Hill, Spring Valley, and Conestoga Roads, are within the R-1 (Residential) District. 

Vic Kelly, Engineer for the Applicant, provided an overview of the project. The project was granted Zoning Hearing Board relief allowing for decreased setbacks from existing roadways. A previously approved plan included a small cul-de-sac and substantial disturbance of the existing landscape. The Applicant is not requesting any action at this time and will resubmit plans in response to the various review letters.

2. 2019-01-SD for “Frame Avenue Twin” (Planebrook Partners, LLC) – Preliminary Subdivision application to subdivide one existing lot into two for the construction of one twin home (two-family attached dwelling). The property, located 7 Frame Avenue, is within the VMX (Village Mixed Use) District.

Vic Kelly, Engineer for the Applicant, provided an overview of the project. Mr. Kelly explained that the subject parcel had been created as part of a previous land development plan but has been awaiting completion of the Planebrook Road Pump Station project in order to move forward.

Planning Commission members inquired about the presence of wetlands and floodplains, including the required stream buffer from the nearby creek. Mr. Kelly advised that there would my a minor encroachment into the buffer for the installation of the stormwater BMP, which is permitted if approved by the Township Engineer.

3. 2018-29-DP for “Frazer Lanes Redevelopment” (GMH East Whiteland Holdings, LLC) – Preliminary and Final Land Development application for the construction of 227 apartment units; interior courtyard; structured and surface parking; streetscape amenities; and stormwater management. The proposal involves the redevelopment of an existing bowling alley and mobile home park. The properties, located at 548 – 560 Lancaster Avenue, are within the Frontage Commercial (FC) and Multifamily Route 30 Overlay District. This proposal received Conditional Use approval on October 31, 2018.

Alyson Zarro, Attorney for the Applicant, provided an overview of the plan, which has been revised in response to the previous round of reviews. Ms. Zarro confirmed the height of the building as 49’1” - where 50’ is permitted. The height was measured by establishing elevation measurements at each corner of the building footprint. The building height has been reviewed by Township Staff and Consultants, who concur with the methodology. 

Mr. Asousa asked the Applicant about rooftop access for emergency services personnel. The Applicant has not yet addressed this issue but will provide a roof access solution in coordination with the Department of Codes & Life Safety.

Ms. Zarro introduced Joe Russella, Engineer for the Applicant, who presented information on the proposed street lights and furniture. The street lighting presented by Mr. Russella included lighting with decorative dome fixtures and LED bulbs. The street furniture presented by Mr. Russella included black slatted benches and matching black bonnet trash cans. Mr. Laumer mentioned people may end up leaving their bikes chained to the trash cans. The Applicant advised that bike racks will be provided for residents and that management will address any non-resident bicycle parking issues, as needed.

Ms. Zarro introduced Patrick Stewart, Landscape Architect for the Applicant, to offer additional information on the landscaping proposed at the site. The applicant has proposed a robust planting schedule throughout the site and focused efforts toward visual screening along the perimeter of site. Interior courtyard plantings were not included in the compliance-related landscaping calculations. 

A resident from the audience raised concern over traffic in the area and asked where the entrance and exit would be located. The applicant advised that the entrance would be at Davis Avenue and that the project does not meet warrants for a traffic signal. 

Action: Mr. Asousa made a motion, seconded by Mr. Fixler, to recommend Preliminary/Final Plan approval to Board of Supervisors, contingent upon compliance with the various review letters.

The motion carried unanimously (6-0) 
4. 2018-30-DP for “Exeter at 9-25 Great Valley Parkway” (Exeter 9-25 Great Valley, LLC) – Preliminary / Final Land Development Application to modify the existing parking lot and internal driveway configuration to increase parking and expand truck circulation & loading areas. The property, located at 9-25 Great Valley Parkway, is within the O/BP (Office/Business Park) zoning district.

Denise Yarnoff, Attorney for the Applicant, provided a background of the project – which has been before the Commission on several occasions. The Applicant was granted a variance from the Zoning Hearing Board with respect to the required setback from the adjacent roadway. This was required in order to expand the truck circulation area at the rear of the northern building (along Flat Road). As requested, the Applicant will provide additional right-of-way and easement areas to accommodate future trail amenities and a pump station repair. The Applicant is also proposing a sidewalk and various ADA curb ramp improvements.

Action: Mr. Fixler made a motion, seconded by Mr. Bradley, to recommend Preliminary/Final Plan approval to Board of Supervisors, contingent upon compliance with the various review letters. 

The motion carried unanimously (6-0)

Ordinance Amendments:
1. Consider amendment to §200-29 of the Zoning Ordinance to permit “retail firearm sales” by Conditional Use within Mixed Use District, subject to certain criteria for security and surveillance measures. The proposed measures shall be reviewed and approved by the Board of Supervisors and Chief of Police.

Mr. Walko introduced the proposed amendment and advised that this ordinance would create a new use classification for “retail firearm sales.” The ordinance would require Conditional Use approval by the Board of Supervisors, subject to demonstrating adequate safety and security provisions as part of the building design. 

Planning Commissioners discussed the proposed language at length. Some members raised issue with requiring gun store owners to provide security measures that are not otherwise required of a retail establishment. Concern was also raised over whether the proposed language was sufficiently objective for applicants to demonstrate compliance with the criteria outlined in the ordinance, while others argued that issues might also arise if the ordinance language was overly prescriptive. Members acknowledged the need for safety and security, but wanted to ensure that such establishments were not overly burdened by the approval process. 

Action: Mr. Fixler made a motion, seconded by Mr. Bradley, to recommend approval to Board of Supervisors. 

The motion carried (4-2) with Ms. Abel and Mr. Asousa opposed.

2. Consider amendment to the Zoning Ordinance to remove Section §200-93.1.A(3) which requires that applications for solar panel installations obtain a special exception from the Zoning Hearing Board. This amendment would, in turn, permit such installations “by-right” subject to specific siting criteria.
Mr. Walko began by clarifying that the ordinance amendment is only intended to remove the requirement to obtain a special exception from the Zoning Hearing Board in order to install solar panels. There may be a need to review the ordinance in greater detail to determine whether the siting requirements are adequate.
The Planning Commission discussed whether or not it is the duty of the Commission to ensure homeowners are aware of the type of agreement they sign with a solar panel company and whether or not the resulting energy could be used privately (only) or sold back to “the grid.” 
Action: Mr. Laumer made a motion, seconded by Mr. Broadbelt, to recommend approval to Board of Supervisors.
The motion carried unanimously (6-0) 
3. Streets and Bicycle & Pedestrian Infrastructure – Proposed amendment to the Subdivision & Land Development Ordinance related to new Design Guidelines for Streets and Bicycle & Pedestrian Infrastructure. No action is requested at this time, rather the proposed language has been provided for discussion purposes only. 

Chris Williams from McMahon Associates presented ordinance amendments that are intended to create consistency between East Whiteland Township’s requirements and those of PennDOT and the American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials (AASHTO) standards. This would entail an extensive overhaul of local design requirements – particularly with regard to right-of-way and cart way requirements. 

Mr. Williams went on to explain that McMahon’s recommendation is to require sidewalks on both sides of all public and private streets. This would also require that a verge area to ensure there is a buffer between the sidewalk and the edge of the road. In addition to sidewalks, the ordinance would outline design guidelines for paths, multi-use trails, and on-road bicycle facilities. There may be instances where the requirements do not suit a specific site, in which case a waiver could be considered.

Mr. Williams advised that the proposed changes would require new definitions to be added to the Subdivision & Land Development Ordinance.  

4. Official Map – Discussion of Draft Official Map for the Township featuring (potential) future road connections and widenings; intersection improvements; and trail connections which have been identified in previous planning documents. No action is requested at this time, rather the proposed map has been provided for discussion purposes only.

Mr. Barner advised that many of the items on the current draft have been explored in previous planning efforts – including the Comprehensive Plan and Route 30 Corridor Study. Emphasis has been placed on transportation improvements, while future iterations of the map could also include items that are currently being explored as part of the Township’s Park and Open Space Plan (once complete).

Mr. Barner asked that Commission members review the draft and continue to think about possible additions (or deletions) in order to move the Map through the review and approval process.
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~ Next Meeting ~
March 27, 2018
